

Criminality, chaos and corruption: Analyzing the narratives of labor migration dynamics in Malaysia Asian and Pacific Migration Journal 2023, Vol. 32(2) 208–233 © Scalabrini Migration Center 2023 © ① ③

Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/01171968231189139 journals.sagepub.com/home/amj

S Sage

Laura Foley University College Dublin

Abstract

This paper analyzes how policy-relevant actors understand the causes and effects of labor immigration to Malaysia, the country that receives the highest number of migrant workers in Southeast Asia. Whereas most research on international migration governance has focused on governance system outputs, this paper adopts an actor-centered perspective to investigate how actors narratively construct labor migration dynamics in Malaysia and how they conceptualize the drivers and impacts of labor migration policies and practices. The empirical material comes from 41 in-depth interviews with government officials, policymakers, international and regional organizations, nongovernmental organizations, employers' organizations, trade unions, and embassy representatives. The study found that Malaysia's migration governance system was perceived as "chaotic" due to the seemingly inconsistent, unclear "ad hoc" policy measures implemented, and that the governance system is perceived as "corrupt." Economic incentives were also seen as the primary driver of labor immigration, yet the main impact on Malaysian society was perceived as the spread of criminality, violence and disease, a narrative centered on migrant men. This paper argues that this discourse is problematic as it may drive types of policy measures that target migrant men.

Corresponding author:

Laura Foley, Geary Institute for Public Policy, University College Dublin, Belfield, Dublin 4, Ireland. Email: laura.foley@ucd.ie

Keywords

labor migration, migration policy, Malaysia, migration politics

Introduction

Malaysia is a key destination for migrant workers in Southeast Asia as employers rely on migrants to fulfill labor shortages in manufacturing, construction, agriculture and domestic work (ILO, 2018). Yet migrant workers in Malaysia face disproportionately high levels of exploitation including debt bondage, forced labor, nonpayment of wages, physical and verbal abuse and unsafe working conditions (Amnesty International, 2010; Ellis-Peterson, 2018). This paper argues that to understand how labor migration is governed in Malaysia, there is a need to investigate the perceptions of policy-relevant actors who are situated in particular organizational contexts within the migration governance system to explore how these actors frame labor immigration and how they conceptualize the drivers and impacts of labor migration policies and practices.

As noted by Geddes et al. (2019), policy actors' perceptions have been overlooked in research on the governance of migration, which has instead primarily examined governance system outputs, and has often made assumptions about policy-making and decision-making processes. This is problematic as perceptions – and misperceptions – matter (Jervis, 1976) and we cannot understand governance without understanding the perceptions of actors within governance systems. This research seeks to close this gap by shedding light on the ways in which various types of policy-relevant "actor" in Malaysia's governance system understand and interpret so-called "low-skilled" labor migration to Malaysia, how they conceptualize the drivers and impacts of labor migration policies and practices, and how they assess the labor migration policies that are in place. This paper seeks to make a key contribution to the governance literature by introducing some original perspectives. This is especially important to analyze in a Southeast Asian context as a lot of research on migration governance has overlooked governance processes in the Global South.

This study found that Malaysia's migration governance system was perceived as "chaotic" and "corrupt" by many interviewees due to a range of policy reversals that have taken place and the suspicion that migration policymaking is driven by surreptitious money-making. The research also found that, while economic incentives were seen as the primary driver of labor migration, the main impact on Malaysian society was perceived as the spread of criminality, violence and disease, a narrative that centered upon migrant men. This paper argues that this discourse is problematic as it may drive types of policy measures that target and criminalize migrant men. This paper is structured in six broad sections. The first section provides a brief overview of labor migration to Malaysia. The second section outlines the methodological considerations that underpin the study. The third section analyzes the constitution of Malaysia's migration governance system. The fourth section examines policy-relevant actors' understandings of migration dynamics and investigates how the causes and effects of migration are understood. The fifth section outlines the ways in which actors in this study perceive Malaysia's migration governance system as "chaotic" and "corrupt." The final section draws together the paper's key findings and examines what this could mean for Malaysia's policy-making landscape.

It is important to note that the fieldwork for this study took place in 2018 in the run-up to the 2018 general election¹ when the issue of migration was seen as particularly politically sensitive. It is also important to underline that the fieldwork occurred prior to a number of key events that have had subsequent impacts on migrant workers' living and working conditions, including the COVID-19 pandemic, the 2020–2022 political crisis² and the entry into force of the Employment (Amendment) Act 2022.

Background: Labor migration to Malaysia

Malaysia is estimated to receive the highest number of migrant workers in Southeast Asia (ILO, 2018). The number of documented migrant workers in Malaysia has grown from less than 250,000 in 1990 (Pasadilla, 2011) to around two to three million in 2019 (Yi et al., 2020). However, there is also a substantial number of undocumented migrants working in Malaysia with estimates ranging from 1.5 million (Yi et al., 2020) to four million (Winrock International, 2021), while some actors in this study produced figures of up to nine million undocumented workers. This includes workers who entered the country without a valid work permit and others who became undocumented whilst in Malaysia.

The majority of Malaysia's documented foreign workers come from South and Southeast Asia, with the majority of workers coming from Indonesia, followed by Bangladesh, Nepal and the Philippines (Yi et al., 2020). These workers are predominantly doing the classic "three D" (dirty, dangerous and difficult/demeaning) jobs which are considered low-skilled, receive low pay and which local workers deem as unappealing (Aziz et al., 2017). There is a

¹In the May 2018 election, the Pakatan Harapan coalition won the majority of seats in a shock election result that saw the United Malays National Organization's (UMNO) uninterrupted rule of Malaysia come to a sudden end.

²Notably, between 2020 and 2022, there was political crisis that led to the collapse of two successive coalition governments and the resignation of two Prime Ministers. This was followed by another general election in 2022 (see, BBC, 2022).

stark gender divide in the sectors that migrants enter in Malaysia whereby migrant men dominate the plantation, agriculture, construction, manufacturing and services sectors, while migrant women, primarily from Indonesia and the Philippines, dominate the domestic work sector.

Malaysia has multiple ethnic groups and immigration has played a central role in forming Malaysia's population and society (Haque, 2003). Nearly all policy issues are shaped by ethnicity and there are provisions in place that are specifically intended to improve the economic status of ethnic Malays (the majority ethnic group).³ Malaysia separates migrants into different categories "on the basis of a calculation of their potential economic contribution to the 'nation'" (Nah, 2012: 488). Whereas highly skilled migrants are categorized as "expatriates" and are hired on an employment agreement/work visa, so-called "low-skilled" migrant workers are regarded as a short-term solution for labor shortages and are categorized as "foreign contract workers" (Kaur, 2018). These workers are employed via a form of guest worker program that consists of strictly temporary contracts in which migrants' work permits are tied to specific locations, sectors and employers (Kaur, 2018).⁴ The Malaysian government has implemented a system of quotas and restrictions for this category of workers in order to reduce employers' reliance on them and to protect job opportunities for local workers (ILO, 2016).⁵ To manage short-term contract labor migration, Malaysia primarily uses bilateral agreements, in particular, Memorandums of Understanding (MoUs), and has signed MoUs with several countries including Bangladesh, Cambodia, Indonesia, Thailand and Vietnam.

This paper will shed light on Malaysia's governance system for labor migration and outline the perceived chaos within the system due to (1) the two Ministries involved in migration policy-making, (2) the policy U-turns that have taken place and (3) the perception that labor migration policy-making is driven by money-making.

Methodological considerations

A range of scholars have shed light on the evolution of Malaysia's migration policies (see e.g., Nesadurai, 2013; Garcés-Mascareňas, 2015; Kaur, 2018; Elias, 2018; Anderson, 2020), but we lack insight into how the actors that make, or seek to shape, migration and employment policies conceptualize

³Ethnic Malays have always been politically dominant and are granted a "special position" in the constitution (Haque, 2003).

⁴While categorized as "temporary," many of the foreign workers who come to Malaysia experience lasting temporariness and many do end up staying for many years, even decades (Rother and Piper, 2015).

⁵The government has also implemented a levy for hiring migrant workers and has introduced a minimum wage (but domestic workers are not included) (ILO, 2016).

migration-related issues and migration-related policies in Malaysia. This paper addresses this gap in the literature.

In order to analyze migration governance processes and the perceptions of actors, this research combines document analysis with interviews and structured questionnaires with 41 policy-relevant actors who make, shape or seek to influence policy (Table 1). I employed purposive sampling to choose research participants with specific characteristics, such as those who are situated in particular organizations within the governance system and those whose insights would enable an in-depth exploration of Malaysia's labor migration governance processes (Ritchie et al., 2003: 78). Participants were selected "with a 'purpose' to represent a location or type in a key criterion" (Ritchie et al., 2003: 79), for example, a government ministry tasked with regulating labor migration or an organization which, from the document analysis stage, appeared to engage with the policy-making process such as through consultations with state actors. Following a preliminary media and document analysis, I identified a range of actors including government officials, employers' organizations,

Group	Participants
Government actors	3 Malaysian government officials
Representatives from the "migration industry	1 Recruitment agency
Origin countries' government officials	4 embassy officials
Regional and international organizations	5 international organizations
	3 regional organizations
	1 regional intergovernmental organization
Employers' organizations and business	1 business leader
associations	1 business consultant
	1 employer organization
Workers' organizations	4 trade unionists
Civil society actors	4 non-governmental organizations
	2 faith-based organizations
	2 legal experts
	1 community activist
Other stakeholders	3 think tanks
	3 academics
	2 journalists

Table 1. Policy-relevant actors who participated in the study.

trade unionists, recruitment agencies, international organizations, intergovernmental organizations, embassy representatives and nongovernmental organizations (NGOs). Following each interview, I also asked participants for recommendations of actors that I should try to approach.

The individual interviews were conducted in January–May 2018, in the run up to Malaysia's 2018 General Elections. Broadly speaking, participants were asked: What shaped their understanding of labor migration; what they see as the causes and consequences of migration; and whether their understandings of labor migration are sufficiently reflected in policy outputs. The structured questionnaires were used to analyze the constitution of the governance system, to identify who the actors are and to examine where actors are located in the governance network in relation to "key" policy-makers and decision-makers. The questionnaire asked the research participants to list the individuals/ organizations they discuss migration with, how frequently these interactions take place, how valuable they rate the exchange and what sources they access for information on migration and how often.

This research draws on the concept of policy narratives⁶ (Boswell et al., 2011) in order to shed light on how actors construct stories about the causes and effects of labor migration and assess the impact of Malaysia's migration policies and practices. Several scholars have argued that policy narratives are key elements of the policy process (e.g., Boswell et al., 2011; Van Hulst and Yanow, 2016). Communicating a narrative involves actors selecting the salient factors that warrant attention and then creating a consistent story that defines what the problem is, explaining how it came about (with "blame" implicitly or explicitly assigned "to specific factors or actors") and describing what should be done about it (Boswell et al., 2011: 5; Van Hulst and Yanow, 2016).

Storytelling is not a neutral process as what constitutes a "problem," how it is defined and what the proposed policy intervention should be, is shaped by policy actors "in ways calculated to gain support" for their political and/or organizational agendas (Stone, 1989: 282). In trying to make sense of a perceived problem, actors draw on a range of prior tacit knowledge and values from their own experiences and from other sources such as media, academic, legal, religious and scientific institutions (Van Hulst and Yanow, 2016), with Schwenken and Eberhardt (2010) arguing that assumptions about gender inform knowledge surrounding migration (see also, Foley, 2023).

As will be discussed in the next section, this research found that an elite number of actors, predominantly from the Home Ministry, control policymaking in relation to the in-migration of workers while the policies relating to workers' employment conditions is largely decided by the Labor Ministry. Thus, it is important to note that many of the actors involved in this study

⁶This process is also described as communicating policy framing stories (Van Hulst and Yanow, 2016).

(see Table 1) would not be considered as central to the policy-making and decision-making process. It was difficult to get Malaysian officials from these ministries to agree to an interview due to the sensitive nature of migration in Malaysia and the fact that fieldwork took place in the run up to the 2018 General Elections. Yet, while the majority of participants in this research were not government officials who hold decision-making powers, their perspectives are still valid. These actors seek to influence policy trajectories and many were able to liaise with key actors from the Labor Ministry, so their understandings still help to shed light on the wider governance system in Malaysia as well as providing an important assessment of the effectiveness of the migration policies in place.

Malaysia's labor migration governance system

There is a need to define migration governance and the role of the state in Southeast Asia in order to contextualize the research findings. Governance broadly "involves the rules, structures, and institutions that guide, regulate, and control social life" (Barnett and Duvall, 2005: 2). Migration governance relates to the structures (institutions, the rules, norms and practices), strategies, policy-making processes and mechanisms of decision-making, which are aimed at controlling the cross-border movement of people (adapted from Levi-Faur, 2012). Migration governance occurs across multiple levels—local, national, regional and international—and involves numerous public and private actors including an increased number of international, regional and civil society organizations (CSOs) (Betts and Kainz, 2017). However, there remains no coherent single overarching global regime which governs states' responses to migration, so migration remains almost exclusively managed by nation-states (Newland, 2010; Betts, 2011).

Across Southeast Asia, labor migration has been a prevalent feature since the 1960s and this has been driven by different levels of socioeconomic development and unemployment levels (Kaur, 2010). In this region, the crucial role that states play in regulating migration flows is particularly evident (Piper et al., 2018). This is because the nation-states and borders in Southeast Asia are more recent constructions having been created during colonial rule. Since gaining independence, the region's political elites had to vigorously defend their borders and the desire to protect state sovereignty drove the construction of regimes to strictly control immigration (Case, 2013; Nah, 2012). Case (2013: 51–53) argues that Southeast Asian states strategically use and manage (or not manage) labor migration in ways to benefit the state and the region's political elites⁷ and that they have a remarkable "capacity to make use of these

⁷Case (2013: 52) argues that states in Southeast Asia "adhere rigorously to strategies of exclusion" and "defend their borders far more effectively today than in the colonial past."

[migration] flows in ways that invigorate [states'] governing apparatus and sovereign territoriality" (Case, 2013: 60).

Malaysia's governance system for labor immigration involves a network of multiple public and private actors working across the local, national, regional and international levels, with different actors having varying degrees of power and "centrality." This study found that over the past decade, there has been an increase in the number of NGOs and other CSOs who seek to influence how migration is governed in Malaysia, many of whom have extensive networks throughout Malaysia and Southeast Asia. However, the Malaysian government remains the central actor in the migration governance system, as it is through the mechanisms of the state that policies are created, implemented and enforced.

The mechanisms through which migrant workers are recruited and regulated in Malaysia were described by interviewees as rife with "chaos" due to the array of actors and maze of jurisdictions involved (see also, Kaur, 2010). Part of this chaos stems from a blurring of roles whereby the departmental responsibility for labor immigration has transferred from being under the primary purview of the Ministry of Human Resources (also referred to as the Labor Ministry) to the Ministry of Home Affairs (also known as the Home Ministry). This transfer has coincided with a shift in state discourse where labor immigration has moved from being depicted as a "labor" issue to a "security" issue (Nesadurai, 2013; Kaur, 2018). The Home Ministry, namely the Immigration Department, is responsible for enforcing regulations relating to the admission and stay of migrant workers, but the Labor Ministry monitors the terms and conditions of migrants' employment.

Definitely you have heard the ping-pong ball that we are being always thrown here and there because we have two bosses, in an organization you cannot have two bosses. We have the Human Resources [Ministry] and we have the Ministry of Home Affairs... So one is looking in terms of the laws, the other one is looking in terms of welfare. (Representative, Faith-based Organization, Female, March 2018)

There is the dominant perception that there are "two bosses" managing migration in Malaysia which causes confusion not only for actors within the governance system, but also for the Malaysian public.⁸ Many interviewees

⁸For example, in April 2019, the then Human Resources Minister, M. Kulasegaran, stated, "a lot of Malaysians may not know that when it comes to foreign workers, the Human Resources Ministry only does the processing and recommendations to the Home Ministry… The Home Ministry ultimately decides on it" (Sivanandam, 2019).

were critical of the Home Ministry's involvement in managing labor immigration because this Ministry was seen as having "nothing to do with labor" and was widely constructed by non-state actors⁹ as being "corrupt" and seeking to financially benefit from the importation of migrant workers.

The recruitment shouldn't be done by the Home Ministry, they are not experts in labor so why do they need to do this? [It should] go back to the Labor Department... So this should be abolished, it shouldn't be run by the Home Ministry which is nothing to do with labor. (Representative, Labor Coalition, Female, March 2018)

The confusion surrounding responsibilities has been heightened by the role played by the "migration industry" in the governance system. This industry is made up of private recruitment agencies, labor brokers, so-called "middlemen" and other players who have been granted responsibility to facilitate and control hiring, transporting and placing workers in Malaysia (Kaur, 2010; Elias, 2018).¹⁰ Although there is a complex web of actors involved in the labor recruitment process, the Malaysian government has overall oversight. NGO representatives argue that the role of these private actors is problematic and has caused migration management to become a money-making scheme which serves to financially benefit the private actors and state actors involved, while disadvantaging migrant workers.

Labor migration to Malaysia is understood as being strategically managed (and *not* managed) by the government in a way that benefits a select number of state actors, with the governing apparatus "controlled mainly by elite men" (Chin, 1998: 6–7, 168; Case, 2013). The Home Ministry is the central policy-maker and decision-maker for labor migration and according to the data obtained by the structured questionnaires and interviews, this Ministry operates in quite a closed setting and does not interact with many other actors in the wider governance system.

There was never a discussion, there was never nothing, it's just announcement [of a policy change] made by the Prime Minister. And you understand that this is coming from the Home Affairs' Ministry talking about foreign workers and they seldom believe on this tripartism, they never discuss [with others] as compared to Human Resources Ministry. (Manager, Employers' Organization, Male, March 2018)

⁹However, it is important to note that employers and business representatives did not mention corruption specifically, but the employers' representative stated that a lot of the labor migration governance system is "money-making machinery" and mentioned that the way in which the system has been set up increases "the chances of people to ask for kickbacks."

¹⁰These private actors facilitate both regular and irregular migration (Piper et al., 2018).

[Policy-making in Malaysia involves] an elite group of politicians and people with connections and people who are in the circle and who understand the issues a *certain* way. (Journalist, Male, March 2018)

The study found that, despite an increase in the number of NGOs and other CSOs involved in Malaysia's governance system, these actors are still largely unable to access policy-making mechanisms (see also, Grugel and Piper, 2011). Many Malaysian migrant rights' NGOs are unable to directly interact with government actors and relevant policy-makers on migration issues and therefore struggle to shape wider migration policy discourses. Malaysia's migration policies remain excessively shaped by the preferences of the state, namely the Home Ministry (see also, Chin, 1998), with many non-state actors in this study claiming that the Home Ministry actively avoids consultations. This contrasts with the practices of the Labor Ministry who interviewees report to have a higher level of interactions on issues relating to migrant workers with different actors (state and non-state) within the system, including trade unions,¹¹ NGOs and employers' organizations.

Understandings of the causes and effects of immigration

This section analyzes: (1) how actors narratively construct the broad causes and effects of immigration to Malaysia, (2) who they assign blame to for the perceived problems associated with immigration and (3) what evidence actors use to support their claims. As defining the problem is the organizing axis of policy-making (Baumgartner and Jones, 1991), how actors understand the drivers and impacts of immigration in Malaysia will influence how they develop proposed policy solutions (see, Boswell et al., 2011).

Economic drivers and impacts

When policy-relevant actors were asked "What drives migration to Malaysia?" nearly all participants initially cited economic reasons.¹² Malaysia is viewed as economically prosperous whereas sending countries are perceived as unable to provide enough job opportunities, which results in their citizens seeking

¹¹In particular, research participants stated that the Malaysian Trade Union Congress is invited to attend meetings with government officials regarding migrant workers and that they have also been reportedly asked to provide practical support to the government through the proposed development of a union-CSO-government Special Task Force to investigate issues that migrant workers face from their employers.

¹²Interestingly, one regional organization stated that the cultural ties between Indonesians and Malaysians are a key pull factor and one trade unionist initially stated that the higher standard of living in Malaysia is a key pull factor. However, both participants then stated that economic factors are also key.

employment in Malaysia. This incentive to migrate is often connected to the perception of family obligation, especially for migrant women (see e.g., Killias, 2014). Furthermore, there exists a narrative that it is relatively easy to enter Malaysia for employment both in a documented capacity and in an undocumented capacity due to the demand for workers, the availability of work permits, the country's geographic location and porous borders.

When asked about the effects of immigration, most actors initially responded by discussing the positive economic impact which benefits Malaysia, migrant workers, their families and sending countries.¹³ Migration is seen as a driving force for Malaysia's economy as migrants are seen as "cheap workers" who are able to fill labor shortages in key sectors like construction, manufacturing, plantations, agriculture and domestic work, with some actors underlining that Malaysia would be "paralyzed" and "collapse" if migrant workers were to stop coming (Trade Unionist, Male, February 2018).¹⁴ Interestingly, the narrative that Malaysia relies on migrant workers for key sectors runs in contrast to attitudes among the Malaysian public. For example, the ILO and UN Women (2020: 3) found that 47 percent of respondents in Malaysia stated that migrants have an overall negative effect on the national economy, with 56 percent of respondents stating that Malaysia does not need "lowskilled" migrant workers. One trade unionist (whose attitude has since shifted) explained, "as a unionist initially we didn't like migrants at all" due to the perception that they were "taking away our jobs, taking away our overtime" as "employers prefer to give overtime to migrant workers because they can be easily exploited" (Trade Unionist, Male, February 2018).

Economic incentives were also seen as shaping sending countries' outmigration policies as remittances play in a key role in powering their economies.¹⁵ However, two NGO representatives underlined that the monetary benefits for sending countries are so vital that the exploitation of workers tends to be glossed over. Furthermore, while most actors underlined the importance of remittances for the workers, their families and sending countries,¹⁶ this

¹³However, some actors noted negative impacts in their initial response. For example, one trade unionist responded that the negative health impact on Malaysian society linked with disease spreading is the main consequence of immigration. Whereas one Member of Parliament (MP) noted competition between local workers and foreign workers as the main effect of immigration, and one embassy official said that an impact on the worker's family life is the main consequence of immigration.

¹⁴Furthermore, many of the non-state actors claim that the Malaysian government seeks to financially benefit from importing migrants through the implementation of the "migrant levy," a fee that Malaysian employers must pay for each migrant worker that they bring into Malaysia (see, ILO, 2016).

^{15,}"[Migrants] are clearly sending home remittances... which powers the economy. And I think the development impact is a very important point" (International Organization, Female, January 2018). ¹⁶This was especially highlighted by international organizations and embassy officials.

discourse runs in contrast to the (public) narrative (driven by the media) that Malaysia is being negatively impacted by the amount of remittances leaving the country, with MYR 33 billion reportedly being remitted in 2017 (Rosli, 2018).¹⁷

The negative aspects of the discourse that in-migration is driven by economic reasons is best exemplified in the dominant narrative that exists among nonstate actors: that some elite Home Ministry officials are economically incentivized to facilitate bringing in large numbers of migrant workers as importing workers is "such a huge cash cow" (Journalist, Male, March 2018). This discourse is connected to the perception that Malaysia's labor migration system is chaotic, shaped by "greed" and "corruption" and driven by elite actors seeking to make a profit. This discourse will be explored in more detail in the paper's final substantive section.

In this study, the rhetoric around the economic benefit of migration was largely constructed around male migration (including by the recruitment agent whose business involves importing women migrant domestic workers), with construction, manufacturing and plantations (all male-dominated sectors), the most cited. Migrant women's labor had little economic value attached to it in the majority of interviews. In fact, throughout most interviews, participants intuitively spoke about male migration flows to Malaysia and largely overlooked the role of migrant women. When migrant women workers were spoken of, this was largely in relation to the abuse and exploitation that they face in Malaysia.¹⁸

The social impact of immigration

Some actors (one government official, one business consultant, one legal expert and one business leader) expressed concern over the changing composition of Malaysian society resulting from migration, citing that "Malaysia is beginning to look like Bangladesh" which is a widely used expression to convey the negative impact (and "threat") of migration on the country. This sentiment is shared via social media and is also echoed by some politicians.¹⁹ The perceived threat of the "migrant outsider" resonates in Malaysia as concerns about maintaining the country's ethnic balance have resulted in making people suspicious about immigration. Notably, in research on public attitudes towards

¹⁷This was highlighted by the employers' representative, two trade unionists and by a legal expert.

¹⁸The narrative that emigration has a negative impact on women workers and on the wellbeing of their family, especially for those employed in the domestic work sector also existed. ¹⁹In July 2018, Malaysia's Home Minster stated in relation to the number of undocumented migrants: "it feels like you are no longer in Malaysia" if you visit Masjid India, a commercial hub in Kuala Lumpur (Today Online, 2018).

immigration, 68 percent of respondents in Malaysia stated that migrants are "threatening" Malaysia's culture and heritage (ILO and UN Women, 2020).

The dominant narrative relating to the impact of immigration centered on narratives of migrants as criminals and "instigators of social unrest" (see, Wojnicka and Pustułka, 2017: 90), a discourse that centered upon migrant men. This was not surprising as, according to recent surveys, the perception that migrants are "criminals" is commonly held among the Malaysian public and among some employers. For example, the ILO and UN Women (2020) found that 83 percent of the Malaysian public believe that migrants commit a disproportionate number of crimes (see also, Anderson, 2017). Some actors, such as trade unionists, the business leader, the employers' representative and two government officials, specifically claimed that migrants are connected to drug cases, robberies and murders in Malaysia, while other actors underlined that the public holds these perspectives.

[Migrants] have been perceived as a criminal, they have been perceived as actually the people who steal away the job, they have been perceived as the main social problem. (Representative, Regional Organization, Male, February 2018)

Importantly, even though migrants are only responsible for an estimated two percent of the crimes committed each year, a disproportionate percentage of people in prison (around one-third) are foreign-born (ILO, 2016). As to where this idea that migrants are criminals originates from, one actor stated that the Malaysian media plays a key role in driving the criminality narrative as "any robbery in Malaysia will be blamed on a migrant if possible" (Coordinator, Regional Organization, Female, March 2018) (see also, Misman et al., 2017). Interestingly, the narratives of criminality were not present in the discussions with NGOs and women's organizations.

According to interviewees, the presence of migrant men in Malaysian society has led to perceived feelings of fear, especially about the perception that some public spaces are dominated by migrants. For example, some actors (two government officials, one trade unionist and one employer representative) noted that when migrants congregate in central spaces in Kuala Lumpur these gatherings cause "fear" among the local population due to the perceived possibility of violence and in-fighting:

In certain areas you can see all the migrant workers will be around and we will not dare to go there because they create a fear for us, we will go away from them... I also feel fear because I worry that anything may happen there, they fight amongst themselves, [if] we are there we have become a victim of their fight, so we don't want to go there just to avoid problems. It's not that we want to discriminate but this has created that problem there, a perception to the younger generations that they do not want to get near to these people. (Official, Government Institution, Female, March 2018)

In addition to criminality, one trade unionist and one government official blamed migrant workers for causing an increase in the spread of diseases, which then affects the health of the local population. While some other actors noted that these narratives exist within the Malaysian public, even if they do not hold these beliefs themselves. For example, the reoccurrence of tuberculosis in Malaysia was blamed on migrants, a narrative that is also found in a number of newspaper articles (see e.g., The Star, 2013). Documented migrants are registered for compulsory health insurance in Malaysia, but as most migrants are undocumented, they will not have insurance and will have limited access to healthcare (Loganathan et al., 2019). This drives the perception that migrants who become ill will avoid seeking help and therefore are more likely to spread diseases. The narratives of spreading disease appear to be mainly focused on migrant men due to the understanding that it is predominantly migrant men who are able to congregate in these social spaces while migrant women are mainly kept "behind closed doors" in jobs such as domestic work. Furthermore, securitization measures and discourse surrounding "disease spreading" has been heightened during the COVID-19 pandemic as the Malaysian authorities have been rounding up and detaining hundreds of undocumented migrants allegedly to prevent them from traveling and spreading infection to other areas, in a move that has been condemned by the United Nations (Ahmed, 2020; Reuters, 2020).

Many actors' understandings of the impacts of labor immigration were not exclusively "positive" or "negative," that is, many actors stated the economic benefits of immigration as well as emphasizing the negative social impacts of immigration. For example, if an actor stated that migrant workers benefit Malaysia's economy, they would not then necessarily agree that migrants have a positive influence on Malaysia as a whole. For example, one business leader stated that Malaysia relies on foreign labor as they "really help the country [to] develop the economy" but noted that migration has had a "big impact" on the country as *some* migrant workers are "destructive to society" as they "create a lot of social issues, they rob or they are killing people, all these [incidents] will affect the country" (Male, March 2018).

"Chaos" and "corruption:" Understandings of how immigration is managed

Many interviewees described Malaysia's policies as "chaotic" (see also, **Devadason and Meng**, 2013). The perception of chaos stems from two key factors: (1) policy reversals and (2) a perceived gulf between policy and practice. While migrant workers are integral to Malaysia's economic development, the

country has struggled to implement coherent policies to manage labor migration due to the competing pressure between businesses' desire for "cheap" foreign labor and the political demands to curb immigration (ILO, 2016). These competing factors have driven a number of policy reversals since the 1990s which have seen the government oscillate between implementing migration bans, large-scale deportations (which capitalize on the discourse of migrants being a "threat"), legalization programs and return migration schemes (see also, Chin, 2017; Anderson, 2020). When the Malaysian government has cracked down on undocumented migrants this has caused stark labor shortages, which has often resulted in policy U-turns that, in some cases, even involved inviting back deported workers, and some employers were reportedly permitted to hire migrants straight from the immigration detention centers (Nesadurai, 2013; Garcés-Mascareňas, 2015). This has driven the perception that there is "no proper management system on migration" (Business Leader, Male, March 2018) and that the policies in place are often incoherent and "sometimes very difficult to understand" (Employers' Representative, Male, March 2018).

The policy measures to manage migration were described as inconsistent "ad hoc" solutions with unclear intentions and which were often depicted by actors as "contradictory" (see also, Garcés-Mascareňas, 2012). Most non-state actors²⁰ depicted Malaysia's policy landscape as chaotic and stated that they struggle to keep on top of the new changes that are being brought in, with some participants, notably trade unionists and employers' representatives, stating that policies seem to come in "overnight" with limited, if any, consultation time. One key example is that the charge for employing migrants, the "migrant levy," which was originally charged to the workers themselves but was suddenly shifted on to employers.²¹ As a result, employers' organizations had to go into firefighting mode to ensure that they were given sufficient time to prepare.

Always [the] policy is being implemented like yesterday kind of thing and announced today. So, like a good example was this levy issue, the government just announced on 31st December 2016 "from 1st January you must bear the levy". (Manager, Employers' Organization, March 2018)

Due to the perception that policies are ever-changing, it was interesting to observe that, during our interview, one trade unionist called an official in the Labor Ministry to check that the migrant levy was still being paid by employers, and not by the migrants themselves, and that this policy would continue for the foreseeable future. The fact that there exist many policy misunderstandings

²⁰Including NGOs, employers' representatives, trade unionists, the recruitment agent and two think tank representatives, but some embassy officials also held this view.

²¹This move was praised by NGOs but was met with resistance from employers' organizations.

within the governance network, and the fact that actors operate in an environment where they sometimes need to check with other colleagues whether key policies remain in place underlines poor coordination, a lack of consultation and general chaos within the governance system.

The majority of non-state actors believe that, while Malaysian employers rely on migrants for key sectors, the scale of labor immigration to Malaysia is actually exceeding employers' demands. As noted previously, the dominant narrative among non-state actors is that elite government officials within the Home Ministry are incentivized to approve the importation of large numbers of foreign workers in order to make a profit, either via the "migrant levy" or through accepting bribes (although participants were vague as to who is bribing who).²² Thus, there is the perception among participants that, instead of prioritizing the needs of Malaysia's employers and the promises made to the public to reduce labor immigration, some Home Ministry officials were instead driven by the desire to make money. Non-state actors cited corruption, which Transparency International (n.d.) defines as "the abuse of entrusted power for private gain," as a central issue that shapes the regulation of labor migration in Malaysia.²³ Hoffstaedter and Missbach (2021) examined corruption among security officials in Indonesia and Malaysia in relation to smuggling operations and argued that the participation of state agents "is necessary for the smuggling operations to succeed" (2021: 10). Franck (2019) has examined corruption in Malaysia, albeit focusing on police corruption instead of corruption within Malaysia's government ministries or agencies, and found that "corruption forms an integral feature of immigration policing in Malaysia" and showed how migrants have to tactically pay bribes to avoid being arrested and deported (2019: 252).²⁴

Participants believed that Home Ministry officials largely ignore the system of quotas and restrictions in place in order to make money, with some actors stating that the Labor Ministry is being overruled by officials high up in the Home Ministry who constantly approve the importation of substantial numbers of migrants. This overruling is due to the fact that "the Home Affairs Minister is senior to the Human Resources Minister and he's also the Deputy Prime Minister"²⁵ (Journalist, Male, March 2018). Furthermore, one journalist

²²See, for example, Al Jazeera's 2017 documentary "Malaysia's Migrant Money Trail," of how money is made from the importation of workers into Malaysia.

²³The 2019 US State Department's *Trafficking in Persons Report* similarly echoed that "corruption related to processes for foreign nationals to work in Malaysia remained pervasive" (United States Department of State, 2019).

²⁴The bribes that migrant workers must pay to police officers and immigration officers was also mentioned by one NGO, one journalist and one trade unionist in my study.

²⁵Following the change of government in May 2018, Deputy Prime Minister Ahmad Zahid Hamidi was arrested on charges of corruption, bribery and money laundering (Latiff and Ananthalakshmi, 2018).

noted that "law enforcement is still a challenge, [as] corruption among law enforcers, especially the border patrol, is a problem" (Male, March 2018), whereby if a bribe is paid, workers are allowed in.

A key example of the perceived chaos with the migration governance system is the apparent policy U-turns that occurred between 2015 and 2016. In 2015, the government announced their intention to cap the total number of migrant workers in Malaysia at 1.5 million and that low-skilled migrant workers will be limited to 15 percent of the total workforce by 2020 (ILO, 2016: 3). Yet, the following year – 2016 – it was announced that Malaysia was to bring in around 1.5 million workers into an unspecified number of sectors (The Straits Times, 2016). This announcement was made by the (then) Minister of Home Affairs via a statement that Malaysia had signed an MoU with Bangladesh to bring in around 1.5 million workers over a three-year period (The Straits Times, 2016). Chin (2020: 43) states that Home Ministry claimed that the purpose of this proposal was "to enable the deportation of the existing undocumented workers" and that employers' associations were actually behind the request for Bangladeshi workers. However, the proposal was met with backlash from the public, from CSOs, from trade unionists and from employers. As a result, the Home Ministry was forced to change track and instead announced a freeze on the importation of Bangladeshi workers. Such policies are understood by actors as ill-thought-out, as evidenced by the quick backtracking:

The policy on the employment of foreign worker is always I would say, at best, knee-jerk reaction to what is happening. For example, in March 2016, the Deputy Prime Minister who is also the Home Affairs Minister announces that he wants to bring in 1.5 million Bangladeshis. [Following the backlash, they] impose[d] a total freeze on the intake of foreign workers [so] that shows it is just reacting to certain situations. (Manager, Employers' Organization, March 2018).

Aside from the money-making discourse, the non-state actors in this study (namely NGO representatives, trade unionists and employers) were unable to construct an alternative plausible rationale behind the government's policy reversal (i.e., announcing a 1.5 million cap on the total number of foreign workers only to then announce that 1.5 million additional workers were to be imported). Actors underlined that this announcement undermined Malaysia's long-term labor policy objectives and, as such, this resulted in many actors' concretizing their belief that what the government says in relation to labor migration cannot be trusted as it is just "rhetoric" to sway public opinion:

By 2020 the government has agreed to reduce the dependence on migrant workers to 15 percent, which won't happen... so we all know that it is not achievable because somebody in the Ministry of Home Affairs is making money out of it, it is

a business actually, bringing in migrants is a business, it's a multimillion-dollar business. (Trade Unionist, Male, February 2018).

Thus, despite the existence of supposed restrictions aimed at curbing the number of migrants entering Malaysia, the money to be made from importing foreign labor shapes the understanding that policies are largely being ignored. As one embassy official stated, "all the policies are not cast in stone! They are very flexible!" (Official, Embassy Official, Female, April 2018). The ILO (2016: 5) notes that while Malaysia's labor laws in relation to "wages, work hours, holidays, terminations, non-discrimination, freedom of association, access to complaint mechanisms and other protections" in principle, treat documented migrants equally with national workers, in practice "labor laws are ineffectively enforced for migrant workers."

In particular, many non-state actors, notably those from trade unions and CSOs, portrayed Malaysia's migration governance system as being shaped by corruption, believing that Malaysia's migration policies have been shaped by those who are able to benefit from the lucrative profits involved in importing workers, as opposed to being driven by labor market needs. As one representative from a Labor Coalition (Female, March 2018) noted: "the policies are good for those people who are making money out of the whole thing." As such, many non-state actors believed that the potential to make money from each additional migrant that is brought into Malaysia acts as a disincentive to challenge the status quo and this led many participants to conclude that the government has no intention to actually reduce the number of migrant workers being imported. However, it should be emphasized that migrant women rarely entered into the narratives surrounding the lucrative business of labor migration.

Some participants, notably trade unionists, journalists and NGO representatives, perceived some government officials, some recruitment agencies and some employers as seemingly "above the law" as they are able to facilitate bringing in large numbers of workers, without getting official approval. As one participant stated, "nobody is following" the system and that it is "chaos":

I have been following the changes of events [for] all these years, the chain of different ministers, different policies, both internally and externally, and it's still evolving, still changing, but it has not come to the point at where you can sit down and enjoy a good immigration system in Malaysia, it's not there yet, it's still way off the target and all. [In Malaysia] when you have the system, nobody is following it! You have chaos. (Recruitment Agent, Male, March 2018)

The Immigration Director been doing his job to try and actually make employers more aware about the issues that come with migrant labor, ill treatment of migrant labor and illegal hiring of migrant labor, having undocumented workers, things like that... But I think he's up against the machine, against the mechanism that is very cumbersome and that has all sorts of problems tied to corruption. (Journalist, Male, March 2018)

In order to try to control migration, Malaysia has implemented regularization programs over the years through which undocumented migrant workers and their employers are provided the opportunity to register workers in order to obtain their legal status (ILO, 2016; Anderson, 2020). These programs, along with the large-scale voluntary return schemes and the migration bans that usually operate alongside them, are met with skepticism by many interviewees who viewed them as "knee-jerk reactions" which attempt to appease the Malaysian public:

This [employment] freeze and unfreezing is always a knee-jerk reaction and [it is] also the same thing on dealing with foreign work [and] illegal foreign workers, [it] is always based on knee-jerk reaction. If people complain [that] there is too much crime, too much social problems, then Immigration [Department] will have a special program to have these people legalized. And of course, all this legalization is to me is a money-making machinery. (Manager, Employers' Organization, March 2018).

Legalization programs were understood by many participants as "moneymaking" mechanisms due to the large amount of money to be made from each irregular worker who applies for legal status, with recruitment agencies playing a dominant role in managing these programs. Similarly, participants believed that the reasons why large-scale deportation operations happened in the 1990s and 2000s,²⁶ in tandem with an increased number of foreign workers being imported, was again constructed as the desire for the government to make money from foreign labor. Some actors even believed that the measures to manage migration were serving to increase the number of undocumented migrants in Malaysia, which some actors perceived as evidence that the policies had "failed."

For the past 20 years, the foreign workers' management rules and regulations have been changing all the time, so it has always been an "ad hoc solution" for a problem. There's no permanent solution for all the problems faced by the Malaysian businessman or employer... The main commercial sectors in Malaysia are in great pain handling the migrant workers' issue because of inconsistency of the government policy in granting or restricting the hiring of foreign workers, now

²⁶The Malaysian government implemented a range of deportation operations following the 1997 financial crash and aimed to deport up to one million undocumented workers (Nesadurai, 2013).

that has already escalated to this stage that today we have big, huge number of illegal migrant workers. (Recruitment Agent, Male, March 2018)

Concluding remarks

This study shed light on the constitution of the governance system (who the actors are and how they interact) and how policy-relevant actors in Malaysia construct narratives about labor migration dynamics, and the drivers and impacts of migration-related policies and practices. These perspectives thus far had been overlooked in the literature on governance. Two dominant narratives were found in relation to the causes and effects of labor immigration: economic incentives drive migration but this narrative often runs alongside the discourse that migration has a detrimental social impact on Malaysian society due to the perceived link between male migration, criminality, threats, violence and the spread of diseases. The role of migrant women was largely overlooked by actors.

In terms of the constitution of the governance system, Malaysia's Home Ministry is the central policy-maker and decision-maker for labor migration policies and this Ministry operates in quite a closed setting and does not interact with many other actors in the wider governance system. The study found that there has been an increase in the number of NGOs and other CSOs involved in Malaysia's wider governance system, yet these actors are still largely unable to access policy-making mechanisms. Within Malaysia's migration policy-making setting (which CSOs are largely unable to access), actors perceive three key (competing) factors that drive policy actions with regards to labor immigration: Businesses' needs, Malaysian public opinion and money-making, with each of these drivers centered upon specific discourse of either the profitability of male migration or the threat of male migration.

Malaysia relies on foreign labor for its most profitable sectors: agriculture, plantations, manufacturing and construction. Thus, in order to satisfy businesses' demands and to prevent companies from moving elsewhere, the Malaysian government has allowed an increasing number of migrants to enter Malaysia for work since the 1990s. Yet, when the public demands a reduction in immigration due to the perceived social and economic impacts of migrants' presence in society, including fears of immigration being associated with criminality and the spread of disease,²⁷ the government is pressured to act (or to be seen to be acting). In these instances, the government has responded via imposing caps on in-migration or via securitization measures (i.e., raids and deportations), which are centered upon specific constructions of male migration and its effects.

²⁷Although, it should be added that the government will also strategically use securitization rhetoric and build on the public's fear to ensure the public that they have immigration "under control."

The dominant discourse among non-state actors is that corruption is rife within Malaysia's migration policy environment and that this shapes Malaysia's immigration policies and (often more clandestine) practices. The lucrative profits that are to be made from importing (mainly male) workers is seen as driving policy action as certain government officials are believed to be incentivized to facilitate the importation of large numbers of migrant workers. Government officials in charge of decision-making were often framed as corrupt or corruptible, and some actors believed that even if the publicly stated intention of Malaysia's policy is to curb the number of workers being imported, the private intentions of certain connected individuals (e.g., certain elite state actors and those affiliated with the recruitment industry) is to maintain the status quo of importation as each worker represents a potential pay-out. Thus, the juggle between appeasing businesses, appeasing the public and the incentive to make money out of labor migration contributes to a policy landscape in Malaysia that is rife with chaos and "knee-jerk" policy U-turns.

What is important here is not whether these anecdotes are factually correct, but instead that this is how some actors narratively construct issues relating to labor migration dynamics. With regards to the discourse on corruption, it is important to note that there are less easily observable processes occurring during the policymaking process in Malaysia (which many interviewees do not have access to) that may be contributing to the understanding that the governance system is chaotic and corrupt, and that labor migration is mismanaged. Yet, as Boswell and Geddes (2011: 47) note, "[migration] policies will often reflect an intentional jumble or 'fudging' of different goals and priorities" due to the competing demands of different ministries, businesses, the public, and the media. This results in policies appearing "quite inconsistent or contradictory" (Geddes and Taylor, 2013: 66) but "this type of incoherence can be a quite rational response to unrealistic demands" as opposed to constituting a "policy failure" (Boswell and Geddes, 2011: 47-48). Therefore, the Malaysian government's attempt to appease the demands of different actors is producing an incoherent policy landscape. That is not to say that corruption is not present, but that the discourse of corruption and money-making has become a catch-all excuse for policy inconsistency.

It is important to underline key gendered aspects relating to the narratives found in this study, as not only was the role of migrant women in Malaysia largely overlooked by actors, but the dominant discourse that connects male migration to criminality and the spread of disease is problematic in terms of policy-making. These narratives may be present in Malaysia's policy-making and decision-making processes as the actors who portrayed migration in this way were mainly government officials, trade union representatives and employers' representatives who are the actors that are better able to access migration policy-making processes. If criminality and disease-spreading are the dominant lens through which an actor understands the effects of male labor migration, then this may drive certain policy actions, such as "stop and search" measures, immigration raids, detention and deportations, as opposed to measures aimed at protecting migrant men from exploitation. This concern has been realized during the lockdown measures that Malaysia enacted in 2020 to stop the spread of COVID-19 whereby migrants have been targeted by gov-ernment operations (Ahmed, 2020; Reuters, 2020).

Finally, it is important to note that, as the empirical research took place in 2018, this was prior to some key recent events, which have affected, or could potentially affect, how labor migration is responded to in Malaysia. These events include the COVID-19 pandemic; the entry into force of the Employment (Amendment) Act 2022; and the 2022 election result.²⁸ For example, the COVID-19 pandemic disproportionately affected migrant workers as it led to a deterioration in working conditions the implementation of a range of migration bans, securitization operations and some forced returns, in addition to causing an array of labor shortages in various sectors (see e.g., Foley and Piper, 2021). Therefore, there is a need for further research that examines how labor migration in Malaysia is framed, and responded to, in light of these key events.

Declaration of conflicting interests

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The author(s) disclosed receipt of the following financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: This work was supported by the European Research Council (FP7/2007-2013)/ ERC grant agreement no. 340430 for the project 'Prospects for International Migration Governance' and British Academy (GP1/100168).

ORCID iD

Laura Foley D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3757-2304

References

- Ahmed K (2020) Malaysia cites COVID-19 for rounding up hundreds of migrants. The Guardian, 02 May. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/ 2020/may/02/malaysia-cites-covid-19-for-rounding-up-hundreds-of-migrants
- Al Jazeera (2017) Malaysia's migrant money trail. A 101 East documentary. Available at: https://www.aljazeera.com/program/101-east/2017/7/20/malaysias-migrant-money-trail
- Amnesty International (2010) *Trapped: The Exploitation of Migrant Workers in Malaysia*. London: Amnesty International Publications.

²⁸As the new Prime Minister Anwar Ibrahim has taken some steps to strengthen the protection of Indonesian migrant workers in Malaysia (Rahim, 2023), there is a need to examine if migrants' hiring, living and working conditions have been improved on the ground.

- Anderson B (2017) Worker, helper, auntie, maid? Working conditions and attitudes experiences by migrant domestic workers in Thailand and Malaysia. In: *International Labour Organization, Regional Office for Asia and the Pacific.* Bangkok: ILO.
- Anderson JT (2020) Managing labour migration in Malaysia: Foreign workers and the challenges of 'control' beyond liberal democracies. *Third World Quarterly* 42(1): 86–104. DOI: 10.1080/01436597.2020.1784003
- Aziz M, Ayob N and Abdulsomad K (2017) Restructuring foreign worker policy and community transformation in Malaysia. *Historical Social Research* 42(3 (161): 348–368. DOI: 10.12759/hsr.42.2017.3.348-368
- Barnett M and Duvall R (2005) Power in global governance. In: Barnett M and Duvall R (eds) Power in Global Governance. New York: Cambridge University Press, pp. 1–32.
- Baumgartner FR and Jones BD (1991) Agenda dynamics and policy subsystems. The Journal of Politics 53(4): 1044–1074. DOI: 10.2307/2131866
- BBC (2022) Anwar Ibrahim: The man who fulfilled his goal to lead Malaysia. *BBC News*, 24 November. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-16440290
- Betts A and Kainz L (2017) The History of Global Migration Governance. Background Paper for Global Compact for Safe, Orderly and Regular Migration. RSC Working Paper Series No. 122, 21 July. Oxford: Refugee Studies Center, University of Oxford.
- Betts A (2011) Global Migration Governance. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Boswell C and Geddes A (2011) *Migration and Mobility in the European Union*. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Boswell C, Geddes A and Scholten P (2011) The role of narratives in migration policymaking: A research framework. *British Journal of Politics and International Relations* 13(1): 1–11. DOI: 10.1111/j.1467-856X.2010.00435.x
- Case W (2013) Defending borders: States and nation-states in the ASEAN 5. TRaNS: Trans-Regional and -National Studies of Southeast Asia 1(1): 45–62. DOI: 10.1017/trn.2012.3
- Chin CB (1998) In Service and Servitude: Foreign Female Domestic Workers and the Malaysian "Modernity" Project. New York: Colombia University Press.
- Chin LC (2017) A strategy of attrition through enforcement: The unmaking of irregular migration in Malaysia. *Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs* 36(2): 101–136. DOI: 10.1177/186810341703600204
- Chin LC (2020) De-commercialization of the labor migration industry in Malaysia. *Southeast Asian Studies* 9(1): 27–65. DOI: 10.20495/seas.9.1_27
- Devadason ES and Meng CW (2013) Policies and laws regulating migrant workers in Malaysia: A critical appraisal. *Journal of Contemporary Asia* 44(1): 19–35. DOI: 10. 1080/00472336.2013.826420
- Elias J (2018) Governing domestic worker migration in Southeast Asia: Public-private partnerships, regulatory grey zones and the household. *Journal of Contemporary Asia* 48(2): 278–300. DOI: 10.1080/00472336.2017.1392586
- Ellis-Peterson H (2018) NHS rubber gloves made in Malaysian factories linked with forced labour. *The Guardian*, 09 December. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/globaldevelopment/2018/dec/09/nhs-rubber-gloves-made-in-malaysian-factories-accused-offorced-labour

- Foley L and Piper N (2021) Returning home empty handed: Examining how COVID-19 exacerbates the non-payment of temporary migrant workers' wages. *Global Social Policy* 21(3): 468–489. DOI: 10.1177/14680181211012958
- Foley L (2023) [Upcoming]. The Gendered Governance of Migration. In: Pécoud A and Thiollet H (eds) *The Institutions of Global Migration Governance*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing, pp. 196–213.
- Franck AK (2019) Corrupt(ing) borders: Navigating urban immigration policing in Malaysia. *Geopolitics* 24(1): 251–269. DOI: 10.1080/14650045.2017.1422121
- Garcés-Mascareňas B (2012) Labour Migration in Malaysia and Spain: Markets, Citizenship and Rights. Amsterdam: Amsterdam University Press.
- Garcés-Mascareňas B (2015) Revisiting bordering practices: Irregular migration, borders and citizenship and Malaysia. *International Political Sociology* 9(2): 128–142. DOI: 10. 1111/ips.12087
- Geddes A and Taylor A (2013) How EU capacity bargains strengthen states: Migration and border security in South-East Europe. West European Politics 36(1): 51–70. DOI: 10.1080/01402382.2013.742736
- Geddes A, Espinoza MV, Hadj Abdou L et al. (eds) (2019) *The Dynamics of Regional Migration Governance*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing.
- Grugel J and Piper N (2011) Global governance, economic migration and the difficulties of social activism. *International Sociology* 36(4): 435–454. DOI: 10.1177/0268580910393043
- Haque MS (2003) The role of the state in managing ethnic tensions in Malaysia. American Behavioural Scientist 47(3): 240–266. DOI: 10.1177/0002764203256186
- Hoffstaedter G and Missbach A (2021) Facilitating irregular migration into Malaysia and from Indonesia: Illicit markets, endemic corruption and symbolic attempts to overcome impunity. *Public Anthropologist* 3(1): 8–31. DOI: 10.1163/25891715-03010002
- International Labour Organization (ILO) (2016) Review of Labour Migration Policy in Malaysia. Report, 02 February. Bangkok: ILO Regional Office for Asia and the Pacific. Avaialble at: https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/-asia/-ro-bangkok/ documents/publication/wcms_447687.pdf
- International Labour Organization (ILO) (2018) Women and Men in the Informal Economy: A Statistical Picture. Report, 30 April. Geneva: International Labour Office. Available at: https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/-dgreports/-dcomm/documents/ publication/wcms_626831.pdf
- International Labour Organization (ILO) and United Nations Women (2020) Research Brief: Public Attitudes towards Migrant Workers in Malaysia. Research Brief, 15 December. International Labour Organization and UN Women. https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/ groups/public/—asia/—ro-bangkok/documents/briefingnote/wcms_766632.pdf
- Jervis R (1976) *Perception and Misperception in International Politics*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Kaur A (2010) Labour migration trends and policy challenges in Southeast Asia. *Policy and Society* 29(4): 385–397. DOI: 10.1016/j.polsoc.2010.09.001

- Kaur A (2018) Patterns and governance of labour migration in ASEAN: Regional policies and migration corridors. In: Triandafyllidou A (ed.) *Handbook of Migration and Globalisation*. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing, pp. 105–124.
- Killias O (2014) Intimate encounters: The ambiguities of belonging in the transnational migration of Indonesian domestic workers in Malaysia. *Citizenship Studies* 18(8): 885–899. DOI: 10.1080/13621025.2014.964550
- Latiff R and Ananthalakshmi A (2018) Malaysian ex-deputy PM charged with money laundering, graft. *Reuters*, 19 October. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-malaysia-politics-zahid/malaysian-ex-deputy-pm-charged-with-moneylaundering-graft-idUSKCN1MT0TP
- Levi-Faur D (2012) From "Big Government" to "Big Governance". In: Levi-Faur D (ed) *The Oxford Handbook of Governance*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 3–18.
- Loganathan T, Rui D, Ng CW et al.(2019) Breaking down the barriers: Understanding migrant workers' access to healthcare in Malaysia. PLoS ONE 14(7): 1–24. DOI: 10. 1371/journal.pone.0218669
- Misman E, Adnan H, Firdaus A et al. (2017) Foreign nationals as offender and victims in Malaysian crime news. SHS Web of Conference 33: 00028. DOI: 10.1051/shsconf/ 20173300028
- Nah A (2012) Globalisation, Sovereignty and immigration control: The hierarchy or rights for migrant workers in Malaysia. *Asian Journal of Social Science* 40: 486–508. DOI: 10.1163/15685314-12341244
- Nesadurai HS (2013) Malaysia's conflict with the Philippines and Indonesia over labour migration: Economic security, interdependence and conflict trajectories. *Pacific Review* 26(1): 89–113. DOI: 10.1080/09512748.2013.755360
- Newland K (2010) The governance of international migration: Mechanisms, processes, and institutions. *Global Governance* 16(3): 331–343. Available at: http://www.jstor. org/stable/29764950
- Pasadilla GO (2011) Social Security and Labour Migration in ASEAN. Research Policy Brief 34, November 2011. Tokyo: Asian Development Bank Institute.
- Piper N, Rother S and Rüland J (2018) Challenging state Sovereignty in the age of Migration. European Journal of East Asian Studies 17: 118–133. DOI: 10.1163/ 15700615-01701007
- Rahim R (2023) Anwar: Malaysia, Indonesia agree to strengthen protection of migrant workers. *The Star*, 09 January. Available at: https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2023/ 01/09/anwar-malaysia-indonesia-agree-to-strengthen-protection-of-migrant-workers
- Reuters (2020) Malaysia rounds up migrants to contain coronavirus, U.N. warns of detention risks. *Reuters*, 02 May. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/article/ushealth-coronavirus-malaysia-migrants/malaysia-rounds-up-migrants-to-containcoronavirus-un-warns-of-detention-risks-idUSKBN22E04A
- Ritchie J, Lewis J and Elam G (2003) Designing and selecting samples. In: Ritchie J and Lewis J (eds) *Qualitative Research Practice: A Guide for Social Science Students and Researchers*. London: Sage.

- Rosli L (2018) Malaysia hits United Nation's 3pct target in cross-border remittances cost. New Straits Times, 08 May. Available at: https://www.nst.com.my/business/2018/05/ 367195/malaysia-hits-united-nations-3pct-target-cross-border-remittances-cost
- Rother S and Piper N (2015) Alternative regionalism from below: Democratizing ASEAN's migration governance. *International Migration* 53(3): 36–49. DOI: 10.1111/imig.12182
- Schwenken H and Eberhardt P (2010) Gender knowledge in migration studies and in practice. In: Scherrer C and Young B (eds) Gender Knowledge and Knowledge Networks in International Political Economy. Baden-Baden: Nomos, pp. 94–114.
- Sivanandam H (2019) Foreign workers a constant issue. *The Star Online*, 26 April. Available at: https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2019/04/26/foreignworkers-a-constant-issue
- Stone DA (1989) Causal stories and the formation of policy agendas. *Political Science Quarterly* 104(2): 281–300. DOI: 10.2307/2151585
- The Star (2013) Foreign workers blamed for rise in TB cases. *The Star*, 29 December. Available at: https://www.thestar.com.my/News/Nation/2013/12/29/Foreignworkers-blamed-for-rise-in-TB/
- The Straits Times (2016) Malaysia and Bangladesh ink MOU to recruit 1.5 million workers. *The Straits Times*, 18 February. Available at: https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/south-asia/malaysia-and-bangladesh-ink-deal-to-recruit-15-million-workers
- Today Online (2018) Malaysia aims to get rid of illegal immigrants within a month. *Today* Online, 23 July. Available at: https://www.todayonline.com/world/ph-aims-ridmalaysia-illegals-within-month
- Transparency International (n.d.) What is corruption?. Available at: https://www. transparency.org/en/what-is-corruption
- United States Department of State (2019) Trafficking in Persons Report Malaysia. Report, 20 June. Available at: https://www.state.gov/reports/2019-trafficking-in-personsreport-2/malaysia/
- Van Hulst MJ and Yanow D (2016) From policy "Frames" to "Framing": Theorising a more dynamic, political approach. American Review of Public Administration 46(1): 92–112. DOI: 10.1177/0275074014533142
- Winrock International (2021) Malaysia's Human Trafficking Routes: What the Collective Data Tells Us about Migrant Worker Exploitation. Report, September. Washington DC: United States Agency for International Development. Available at: https://winrock. org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/Malaysias-Human-Trafficking-Routes-What-the-Collective-Data-Tells-Us-About-Migrant-Worker-Exploitation.pdf
- Wojnicka K and Pustułka P (2017) Migrant men in the nexus of space and (dis)empowerment. NORMA, International Journal for Masculinity Studies 12(2): 89–95. DOI: 10.1080/18902138.2017.1342061
- Yi S, Simler K and Loh WS et al. (2020) Who is keeping score? Estimating the Number of Foreign Workers in Malaysia. Report for the World Bank Group Global Knowledge & Research Hub in Malaysia, 01 April. Washington DC: World Bank. Available at: http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/892721588859396364/Who-is-Keeping-Score-Estimating-the-Number-of-Foreign-Workers-in-Malaysia